
SCHOOL CITY OF HOBART  
BOARD OF SCHOOL TRUSTEES  
REGULAR SESSION MINUTES 

February 18, 2021 
 

The Board of School Trustees of the School City of Hobart met in regular session on February 18, 2021, in 
the Board Room at Hobart High School, 2211 East Tenth Street, Hobart, Indiana. 
 
ROLL CALL:  Terry Butler asked Board Members to log in. The following Board Members and 
Administrators were present or absent as noted: 
 

Board Members Present:     Administrators Present: 
Terry D. Butler      Peggy Buffington 
Karen J. Robbins      Ted Zembala 
Sandra J. Hillan      Christopher N. King 
Frank Porras      William J. Longer 
Donald H. Rogers      Jonathan Mock 
Stuart B. Schultz      Tim Krieg 
Kelsey Black, HHS student representative 
Lauren Cicillian, HHS student representative 
 
Board Member Present Electronically: 
Rikki A. Guthrie 

 
President Butler told the audience that Rikki Guthrie was attending the meeting electronically via Zoom, 
which was allowed in Executive Orders issued by the Governor. 
 
ADDITION TO THE AGENDA:  President Butler indicated that an item had been added to the agenda 
and was titled, Overnight/Extended Student Trip:  Key Club State Convention. 
 
EXECUTIVE SESSION:  Terry Butler, President, indicated that the Board met in executive session prior 
to the regular session.  The executive session was held in accordance with I.C. 5-14-1.5-6.1(b)(1) where 
authorized by federal or state statute; and (2) for discussion of strategy with respect to: (B) initiation of 
litigation or litigation which is either pending or has been threatened specifically in writing; and  (6) with 
respect to any individual over whom the governing body has jurisdiction (B) to discuss, before a 
determination, that individual's status as an employee, a student, or an independent contractor who is: (i) a 
physician, or (ii) a school bus driver. 
 
CALL TO ORDER: Terry Butler, President, called the meeting to order around 7:13 p.m.  
 
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE:  President Butler led everyone present in reciting the Pledge of Allegiance.  
 
AUDIENCE: The following were present in the audience:  
 
 Tina Anderson, Student Council sponsor at Joan Martin School 
 CJ Carlson, Joan Martin School student and his family 
 Samantha Paterson, JROTC cadet at Hobart High School 
 Paige Bordowitz, JROTC cadent at Hobart High School 
 Lt. Col. Scott Buhmann, JROTC instructor at Hobart High School 
 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES:  Stuart Schultz moved that the Board approve the executive session and 
regular session minutes of February 4, 2021.  Seconded by Karen Robbins.  Vote on motion:  Aye – Schultz, 
Porras, Rogers, Hillan, Guthrie, Robbins, and Butler.  Motion carried 7-0 in favor. 
 
FINANCIAL REPORTS:  Ted Zembala, Business Manager, presented the following for the Board's 
consideration and recommended approval:  
 

Vouchers for February 18, 2021 - Kelsey Black and Lauren Cicillian, HHS student 
representatives, shared the reading of the accounts payable voucher summary with 
Kelsey reading the first portion and Lauren the last portion, as follows:  

 
School Education Fund $1,128,784.47 
Operating Referendum Fund $63,623.35 
School Operations Fund $365,086.00 
Construction Fund 700 $156,884.00 
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Construction Fund 701 $22,505.00 
School Lunch $79,756.23 
Textbook Rental Fund $444,166.93 
Self-Insurance Fund $503,102.82 
Indiana Literacy and Early Intervention $6,038.83 
Community Gifts and Donations $9,822.29 
Building Brickies $2,758.25 
Eat, Play and Learn Project $230.00 
Medicaid Reimbursement Federal $175.60 
Fed Stimulus-18003 Ed Stabilization Relief $9,279.34 
Clearing Accounts $400,819.04 
Self-Insurance Clearing $23,237.39 
Clearing/Flexible Benefits AF $47,916.28 
Clearing/Insurance Account $4,548.05 
Credit Card Fee Clearing $161.58 
 

for a total of $3,268,895.45. The January payroll distribution by the school 
corporation’s treasurer was $1,584,295.49.  

 
Donald Rogers moved that the Board approve payment of the vouchers for February 18, 2021.  Karen 
Robbins seconded.  Vote on motion:  Aye – Schultz, Porras, Rogers, Hillan, Guthrie, Robbins, and Butler.  
Motion carried 7-0 in favor. 

In addition, the Board received copies of the following monthly budget reports, dated January 31, 2021, in 
their electronic Board packet: Analysis by Object, Estimated Revenue by Account, Summary of Balances by 
Account-Object, and Summary of Receipts and Expenditures. 
 
COMMENTS ON AGENDA ITEMS:  There were no comments from the audience on the listed agenda 
items.  
 
PERSONNEL: Jonathan Mock, Director of Human Resources and Compliance, indicated the Personnel 
Report was included in the electronic meeting packet for the Board's consideration.  
 
Mr. Mock recommended approval and requested Board action.  
 
Karen Robbins moved that the Board approve the Personnel Report as presented.  Seconded by Stuart 
Schultz.  Vote on motion:  Aye – Schultz, Porras, Rogers, Hillan, Guthrie, Robbins, and Butler.  Motion 
carried 7-0 in favor. 
 
The approved personnel items are as follows:  
 

Homebound Teaching Contracts – 
January 19/June 10, 2021:  Laura Weller, math, one hour per week, and ILEARN & PSAT 

testing, ten hours total for testing, $43.65 per hour 
January 19/June 10, 2021:  Laura Weller, math, one hour per week, and ILEARN testing, 

ten hours total for testing, $43.65 per hour 
 
Request for Leave of Absence – 
Sherry Finnerty, Joan Martin School/teacher, FMLA, intermittent usage beginning 

February 1, 2021, up to 60 days 
 
RECOGNITION: Joan Martin Students:  Superintendent Peggy Buffington welcomed CJ Carlson from 
Joan Martin School and Tina Anderson, Student Council sponsor, to the Board meeting.  In addition, she 
welcomed other Joan Martin School Student Council members to the meeting via Zoom.  She expressed her 
regrets that all of them could not attend the Board meeting in person, but with the COVID regulations, it 
was not possible.  She indicated the CJ Carlson was representing their group, and she was very proud of all 
of their efforts in supporting the Hobart Humane Society and their animals with needed supplies and 
monetary donations.   
 
Tina Anderson told the Board that at the January meeting of the Student Council they discussed how they 
could help people, especially during the pandemic.  They decided to help the animals at the Hobart Humane 
Society by supplying the shelter with the necessary items they needed.  The supply drive ran for one month 
from January 11 to February 11.  Ms. Anderson noted that brown paper bags donated by Stracks were sent 
home with a list of things the shelter needed.  The Joan Martin students were asked to challenge family and 
friends to help them fill their bags, and then return their bags to the school.  All the students were excited 
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about the project and helping the animals.  In addition, Mrs. Anderson said that CJ Carlson, a fourth grader, 
prepared a video with parental approval that was posted on Facebook seeking donations for the shelter. She 
noted he raised over $500 for the shelter to use to purchase items from their “need list” as well as a $50 
Amazon gift card for an emergency when needed.  Mrs. Anderson said CJ went “above and beyond”, and 
she was appreciative of his efforts.  
 
On behalf of the Board and Dr. Buffington, Dr. Buffington presented CJ with a certificate of recognition.  
CJ read the certificate aloud, and Dr. Buffington told those present on Zoom that their certificates were 
mailed today so they should watch for them.  Mrs. Anderson received a certificate, and she took the 
certificate for Rebecca Williams, the other sponsor of the Student Council, who was not able to attend the 
meeting.  
 
Board members extended their congratulations and appreciation to CJ Carlson and all of the Student 
Council members for their service to the Hobart Humane Society.  CJ was asked who helped him with his 
video and how much he raised.  He indicated that his mother assisted him and he raised $561 plus the 
Amazon gift card.  There were a couple of questions for the Zoom attendees.  Dr. Buffington told the 
students that this was the first student recognition the Board has had since the COVID restrictions, and it 
was very appropriate that it recognized their hard work and service.  She told the students that everyone was 
very proud of them and their families and friends who supported their efforts.  Karen Robbins told the 
students that community service was something that she has a heart for and told them to “keep up the good 
work”, and she knew that they would continue to help and serve during their school years and as adults.  
She noted that there would always be worthwhile organizations that need volunteer help. 
 
President Butler asked the audience members to remain for the next agenda item. 
 
PRESENTATION: JROTC Fundraiser for Hobart Food Pantry:  Dr. Peggy Buffington welcomed 
JROTC cadets, Paige Bordowitz and Samantha Paterson, and their sponsor, Lt. Col. Scott Buhmann to the 
meeting.  She indicated that cadets would be making a presentation about this year’s JROTC service learning 
project.   
 
Paige Bordowitz, Samantha Paterson, and Lauren Cicillian, HHS student representative on the Board, 
indicated that the JROTC senior service learning project this year would be the donation of the proceeds 
from their annual mattress fundraiser to support the Hobart Food Pantry.  The sale will be on Sunday, 
March 14, in the Fieldhouse at Hobart High School from 10:00 a.m. to 5:00 p.m.  They noted because of 
COVID-19, the food pantry was not able to conduct their usual two community-wide food drives, and it 
was mentioned there was an increase in the number families being served on a weekly basis to around 180 
families.  In addition, the food pantry exists solely on donations and with the help of volunteer workers.  
The cadets explained that before COVID, their service learning project was teaching the Junior 
Achievement curriculum for grades one through five at the elementary schools.  They spoke about their 
marketing/advertising campaign for the sale.  One of the things they did was to show those present how to 
text to reach their Facebook page to receive information about the sale, and they were asked to share the 
post with family and friends.  The other marketing item was a promotional video that the cadets produced 
about the sale that was shown at the meeting.  In addition, it was noted that virtual shopping could be done, 
and people would be able to purchase pillows and sheets or make monetary donations for the food pantry.  
COVID protocols were also shared:  wearing of masks, social distancing, and sanitizing between customers 
would be done.  The saying “Hobart Helping Hobart” was noted throughout their presentation.  They asked 
the Board and Dr. Buffington for further assistance in advertising the mattress sale.  They asked if large 
double-sided signs/banners could be placed at the Service Center and the high school and whether the sale 
could be advertised on the district’s social media sites, via email to staff, and possibly a Messenger call to 
parents.  Lt. Col. Buhmann indicated that the average life of a mattress was around ten years so one out of 
every ten persons may be in need of a new mattress, which is the reason to reach as many people as 
possible.  He noted that JROTC had earned from $5,000 – $7,000 each year from this fundraiser.  Even 
though Dr. Buffington indicated maintenance employees could install the signs, Col. Buhmann volunteered 
the services of the cadets to this.  In addition, they have a supply of yard signs advertising the sale.  In the 
discussion, it was noted that Joan Martin and Veterans Schools would excellent places to have the double-
sided signs, too, because of the large amount of vehicles that pass the schools each day.  Dr. Buffington 
asked the cadets to send her their media information, and she would have Mrs. Sarah Ramos post it on the 
district’s website and social media.  She would email the information to all the district’s employees, and a 
Messenger call could be made to parents. 
 
There was some discussion along with their presentation.  The Board thanked the cadets for the outstanding 
presentation and congratulated them on their service learning project.  Terry Butler commented that service 
learning begins at the elementary level and continues through the students’ educational careers.  Don Rogers 
surprised the cadets with a $1,000.00 donation to kick off the fundraiser supporting the Hobart Food 
Pantry.  Karen Robbins, who is also treasurer for the Hobart Food Pantry, expressed her appreciation to the 
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cadets for their support and noted the food pantry’s annual food drives could not have been done without 
their assistance, and she thanked them for all that they have done and were doing for the food pantry. 
 
President Butler invited the audience to stay for the remainder of the meeting, but he excused anyone who 
needed to leave.  No one remained in the audience. 
 
CONSIDERATION: Consideration to accept an Underwriter and Placement Agent Engagement 
Letter:  Dr. Peggy Buffington indicated that the purpose of this Engagement Letter was to allow Stifel, 
Nicolaus & Company, Inc. to provide services for projected financial planning and looking beyond when 
the high school project will be paid off in December of 2028.  She noted that Jim Elizondo, from Stifel and 
City Securities before that, had provided great strategies for all of the district’s projects.  He’ll be looking at 
the district’s borrowing power and long-range projects.  She noted that taking the alternate bids on the 
Veterans project depleted the capital project funds, and projects still needed to be done such as parking lots, 
new turf at the high school, as well as technology and maintenance needs.  She noted it was important for 
the Board to be “good stewards” to maintain the tax rate while planning for the future.  She thought the 
Board could be looking at putting a facility south of the high school and what the next steps would be.  Dr. 
Buffington noted she had mentioned to the Mayor about the potential for the project when the high school 
debt rolls off and what that might mean for the 8th Street property.  She noted the middle school was “land 
locked”, and it would be difficult to add classroom space to the school.  Dr. Buffington said Lake George 
was being used by the community, and as a quality of life aspect, what its future might be and what the 
district’s options might be for this property. The financial aspects need to be reviewed and she noted staff 
was busy reviewing necessary Capital Projects.  Dr. Buffington commented on the necessity to “get in front” 
of the planning and be able to discuss it with Mr. Elizondo. 
 
Dr. Buffington requested Board action. 
 
Karen Robbins moved that the Board approve and accept the Underwriter and Placement Agent 
Engagement Letter with Stifel, Nicolaus & Company, Inc. and authorize the Superintendent to sign the 
engagement letter on behalf of the School City of Hobart. Donald Rogers seconded.   
 
In the discussion, Terry Butler noted that the roofs that were replaced eleven years ago have a life cycle of 
15-20 years and continued building maintenance was an important factor in planning.  He indicated that one 
housing project along 61st Avenue was building homes and two more would begin development in the near 
future.  He thought one of the projects might be in the Merrillville school district.  Sandi Hillan indicated 
that the third project was behind the church on 61st Avenue so it would in our school district.  It was noted 
another building boom may be coming, and there was no room to expand at the middle school.   
 
Vote on motion:  Aye – Schultz, Porras, Rogers, Hillan, Guthrie, Robbins, and Butler.  Motion carried 7-0 in 
favor. 
 
BOARD POLICY CONSIDERATION: First Reading of Resolution Adopting Updates for Hobart 
School Board Policy:  William Longer, School Board Attorney, presented Resolution No. 2021-6 for 
updates to Board policy.  He explained the changes and adoption process of changes in the comprehensive 
document entitled "Bylaws and Policies of the School City of Hobart."  Mr. Longer indicated that the 
possible changes were reviewed and discussed at the work session prior to the regular session meeting, and 
this was the first reading for the proposed changes.  The second reading and possible adoption would be an 
agenda item at the March 4 Board meeting.   
 
Vice President Karen Robbins read the title of Resolution No. 2021-6 aloud, as follows: 
 

School City of Hobart 
Board of School Trustees 

 
Resolution No. 2021-6 

 
A Resolution Approving Amendments to the Bylaws and 

Policies of the Board of School Trustees of the School City of Hobart 
 

(A copy of Resolution No. 2021-6 is attached to the minutes of this meeting.) 
 
President Butler then called for a motion and roll call vote. 
 
Sandra Hillan moved that the Board adopt Resolution No. 2021-6 for the bylaws and policies changes in the 
comprehensive document entitled "Bylaws and Policies of the School City of Hobart" and move the second 
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reading and possible adoption to the March 4, 2021, Board meeting.  Frank Porras seconded.  Vote on 
motion:  Vice President Karen Robbins called roll on the vote, as follows:  Aye – Schultz, Porras, Rogers, 
Hillan, Guthrie, Robbins, and Butler.  Nay – No one.  Motion carried 7-0 in favor. 
 
RESOLUTION: Resolution No. 2021-7 Pertaining to the Establishment of Education Savings 
Accounts:  Dr. Peggy Buffington presented Resolution No. 2021-7 that was prepared by the Indiana School 
Boards Association (ISBA) opposing legislation pertaining to the establishment of Education Savings 
Accounts. Dr. Buffington indicated that the Board was a member of the ISBA and school boards across the 
state were asked to adopt the resolution and send a copy to their respective legislators.  Dr. Buffington 
indicated the education savings accounts would allow state funding for parents who withdraw their students 
from public schools “to pay for private school tuition, unregulated home schools, and educational service 
such as tutoring.”  There is oversight and transparency for public schools but this is not true for non-public 
schools.  All schools receiving public funds should have to uphold the same standards.  The funding of the 
savings accounts would syphon funds from the state’s K-12 tuition support at the expense of the public 
schools for a voucher system.  The resolution opposed HB 1005 and SB 412, and everyone was asked to call 
their legislators. 
 
Vice President Karen Robbins read the title of Resolution No. 2021 aloud, as follows: 
 

Resolution No. 2021-7 
 

Opposing and Condemning the Establishment 
of Education Savings Accounts 

 
Stuart Schultz moved that the Board adopt Resolution No. 2021-7, as presented.  Seconded by Donald 
Rogers.  Vote on motion:  Vice President Karen Robbins called roll on the vote, as follows:  Aye – Schultz, 
Porras, Rogers, Hillan, Guthrie, Robbins, and Butler.  Nay – No one.  Motion carried 7-0 in favor. 
 
Resolution No. 2021-7, as presented and adopted, is as follows 
 

Resolution No. 2021-7 
 

Opposing and Condemning the Establishment 
of Education Savings Accounts 

 
WHEREAS, the Indiana General Assembly during the 2021 legislative session is considering 
the establishment of education savings accounts (ESAs) that funnel state funding to parents 
who withdraw their children from public schools.  
 
WHEREAS, education savings accounts give parents the equivalent of a taxpayer-funded 
debit card to pay for private school tuition, unregulated home schools, and educational 
services such as tutoring.  
 
WHEREAS, public funds should be invested in public schools, which serve all children.  
 
WHEREAS, public schools are subject to fiscal transparency, public oversight, and taxpayer 
accountability. Non-public schools are not. All schools that receive public funds should be 
held to the same set of standards.  
 
WHEREAS, education savings accounts would be funded out of the K-12 tuition support 
appropriation at the expense of public schools and would consume much of Governor 
Holcomb’s recommended tuition support increase of two (2) and one (1) percent for Fiscal 
Year 2022 and Fiscal Year 2023, respectively.  
 
WHEREAS, House Bill 1005 seeks to create an education savings account scheme to be 
called the “Indiana education scholarship account program”.  
 
WHEREAS, Senate Bill 412 seeks to create an education savings account scheme to be 
known as the “Indiana personalized education grant program”.  
 
NOW, THEREFORE, Be It Resolved, that the Board of School Trustees of the School City 
of Hobart opposes and condemns the establishment of education savings accounts as 
proposed by members of Indiana’s General Assembly in House Bill 1005 and Senate Bill 
412.  
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Approved this _18th__ day of February, 2021.  
 

BOARD OF SCHOOL TRUSTEES 
SCHOOL CITY OF HOBART 
 
By ___________________________ 
 Terry D. Butler, President 

ATTEST: 
____________________________ 
     Rikki A. Guthrie, Secretary 

 
REPORT and RATIFICATION: Property Purchase:  Superintendent Peggy Buffington noted that at 
the February 4, 2021, Board meeting, the Board adopted Resolution No. 2021-5 that was included in the 
electronic meeting packet.  She indicated the resolution declared an emergency and authorized the purchase 
of real estate adjacent to property at Liberty School and was located at 129 North Liberty Street. The 
property was being sold at a Sheriff's Sale on February 5, 2021, and the Board authorized her to purchase 
the property for an amount not to exceed $136,500, the approximate fair market value of the property.  Dr. 
Buffington reported she “had a great time” and purchased the property for $105,000, which was under the 
assess value of the property.  
 
The Board was asked to ratify the actions of the Superintendent for the purchase of property at 129 North 
Liberty Street, Hobart, Indiana, for $105,000.  
 
Karen Robbins moved that the Board ratify the actions of the Superintendent for the purchase of property 
at 129 North Liberty Street, Hobart, Indiana.  Stuart Schultz seconded.   
 
In the discussion, Dr. Buffington noted that a cashier’s check was delivered after the sale and said the deed 
could be picked up in two to three weeks.  She expressed her appreciation to the Board for purchasing the 
property.  She said the home was going to be “bulldozed.”  Mr. Perry would like to keep the garage, but she 
was still thinking about that.  Ted Zembala indicted the property was insured after the sale.  With the 
purchase of the property by the high school, President Butler wondered if the Board should possibly 
consider selling the Fleming Street property.  It was noted that property values were increasing. 
 
Vote on motion:  Aye – Schultz, Porras, Rogers, Hillan, Guthrie, Robbins, and Butler.  Motion carried 7-0 in 
favor. 
 
REPORT: Protect Brickies Plan Update: Superintendent Peggy Buffington reviewed the Return to Learn 
2020-2021 Protect Brickies Plan Addendum.   The Addendum was a supplement of changes to the original 
plan, and if something was not indicated in the Addendum, reference to the original Protect Brickies Plan 
was suggested.  The Addendum incorporated the recent Executive Order updates from the Governor that 
dealt with social distancing.  Social distancing in classrooms was reduced to three feet.  Masks are still 
required, but this would allow the district to bring back students.  She noted that Tim Krieg and Jon Mock 
assisted her with the updated addendum that was shown on the screens in the Board Room.  The ten 
headings are as follows and information and/or some of the comments mentioned are listed under each 
respective heading: 
 

 1. ADDRESSING COMMUNITY SPREAD IN SCHOOL CITY OF HOBART 
COMMUNITY 
(As guided by local Health Department, State Health Department, and CDC) 
Lake County was now in the Yellow category – which caps spectators at 50% 
capacity for athletic and extracurricular activities.  The chart colors were selected by 
Board of Health, not the school district.  Comments about not being able to read 
information in the yellow category had been made.  Originally, the Lake County 
Board of Health had five feet for social distancing in the classroom, and then 
changed to six feet the end of July and 50% capacity or use the hybrid model.  Dr. 
Buffington and Jon Mock changed classroom seating to 6 feet before school started. 

 
 2. EXPECT EACH BRICKIE FAMILY TO ASSUME PERSONAL 

RESPONSIBILITY TO PROTECT BRICKIES—MYSELF, OTHERS, OUR 
HOBART COMMUNITY 
Create a culture of safety and accountability through a united pledge 
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 3. OFFER INSTRUCTIONAL INSTRUCTION OPTIONS FOR STUDENTS 
DURING COVID-19 
Conducted Survey for Parents and Guardians of Permanent E-Learners.  The dates 
of survey:  February 10/19, 2021, and was for full-time E-Learning students (not 
temporary) regarding the remainder of the 2020-2021 school year.  The School City 
of Hobart asked each household to assess their children’s online performance.  If the 
household was not at risk and the E-Learning platform was not working for their 
child(ren), please make the decision to return to school.  The School City of Hobart 
will ensure each household has answered the survey.  The School City of Hobart 
would use the survey results to refurnish classrooms with furniture to accommodate 
the “new” three feet social distancing permitted in classrooms following the 
guidelines according to the Governor’s Executive Order 21-02.  Students would be 
invited back as soon as classrooms were ready to accommodate the class size 
changes. 

 
It was noted the survey ends tomorrow, and the offer for students to come back for 
the rest of the school year, especially for those students who are having a difficult 
time with E-Learning and need the environment of in-person schooling.  It was 
noted that the middle school was very good at bringing back students at the 
beginning of the second semester. 

 
 4. IMPLEMENT PERSONAL HEALTH SAFETY PRACTICES AND 

PROTOCOLS 
Know the symptoms and self-screen daily 
Masks, Good Hygiene, and Personal Space 
Large Group Gatherings 
When a Child, Staff Member, or Visitor Becomes Sick at School 
Covid-19 Guidance for Symptomatic Teacher, Student, or Staff 
Exclusion from School and Return to School 
Vaccination 
 
Student attendance must be reported in Skyward and COVID-19 symptoms must be 
reported to Jamie Noel, Coordinator of Student Health Services.  It was noted that 
the COVID Clinic in each school building would have a supply of BinaxNOW 
Antigen Tests, and the National Guard would be coming in to train our nurses about 
them.  Dr. Buffington noted there now was an option to quarantine for ten days, but 
she indicated the district had chosen to remain with the 14-day quarantine instead.  
The school district will communicate the availability/eligibility to all stakeholders 
weekly. 
 

 5. ENACT HEALTH SAFETY CHANGES IN PHYSICAL SPACES, FOOD 
SERVICES, AND TRANSPORTATION 
Classrooms, cafeteria, gymnasiums, etc. will be adjusted to allow for safe social 
distancing, with an enhanced commitment to health and safety for our community 
Classroom Social Distancing of three feet guidelines 
Classrooms Where Social Distancing of six feet is required 
Social Distancing of six feet is required in athletics and extra-curricular clubs 
Social Distancing of six feet is required during lunch and recess 
*Contact tracing guidelines 
 
It was noted that social distancing in all classrooms had changed to three feet, facing 
forward and wearing a mask, except for physical education, theatre and drama, choir, 
and band stay at six feet, as well as during lunch and recess periods.  It was noted that 
teachers would not be jeopardized.  They will social distance at six-feet and have 
wireless microphones, and appropriate PPE.   
 

 6. TEACHING AND LEARNING 
No Changes – Refer to original Protect Brickies Plan 
 

 7. SOCIAL EMOTIONAL LEARNING 
No changes – Refer to original Protect Brickies Plan 

 
 8. EXTRA-CURRICULARS, CO-CURRICULARS, AND CLUBS 
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Staff and students will follow any protocol changes guided by the Local Board of 
Health 
 

 9. ANTICIPATE AND PLAN FOR CONTINGENCIES 
Plan for an outbreak of COVID-19 
If Community Spread is High: 
Plan extensively for the possibility of a significant outbreak of COVID-19 within the 
school buildings. 
The Protect Brickies Team has a range of contingency plans based on situations and 
circumstances that might occur, and that may require the School City of Hobart to 
pause or shut down some or all of our activities.  It was noted that students follow 
the rules at school but may not do so outside of school.  If the community went to 
red, there would be few options, and the school district might have to look at a 
potential closer.  Dr. Buffington was not a supporter of the hybrid model.  
With vaccinations now in the process, we may be getting closer to “herd immunity”. 
 

 10. ENGAGING OUR STATEHOLDERS WITH CONSISTENT, COMPELLING, 
AND TIMELY COMMUNICATION AND CLEAR GUIDANCE 
Communication:  Create and disseminate engaging and meaningful collateral around 
the Protect Brickies Plan utilizing the School City of Hobart website, social media, 
Skyward, and the Messenger call system.  Dr. Buffington would continue to send her 
Weekly Protect Brickies Updates. 
 

 Updates to the Protect Brickies Plan Addendum 
Added Clarification:  “These changes DO NOT apply in PE classes, extra-curriculars, 
co-curriculars, athletics, recess, lunch, or snack time.” 

 
President Butler told the Board that he and Dr. Buffington had discussed whether the Board should vote on 
the addendum, but he did not think it was necessary to vote on the addendum because the Plan was already 
in place.  The addendum would be posted on the district’s website. 
 
OVERNIGHT/EXTENDED STUDENT TRIP: Key Club State Convention: Dr. Peggy Buffington 
presented a request from Heidi Polizotto, sponsor of the high school's Key Club, for five Key Club 
members to attend the state leadership convention at the Drury Lane Hotel in Indianapolis, IN on 
February 26 to February 28, 2021. They will travel by school bus, and Mrs. Polizotto will be in charge.  Dr. 
Buffington apologized for the lateness of the paperwork for the trip, noted that the Key Club “does an 
amazing job,” and indicated the convention was “a worthy event to attend.”  She and Mrs. Polizotto 
discussed and reviewed the COVID precautions that would be in place at the convention. 
 
Dr. Buffington recommended Board approval and requested Board action. 
 
Karen Robbins moved that the Board approve the overnight study trip for the Key club to attend their state 
leadership convention in Indianapolis.  Sandra Hillan seconded.   
 
In the discussion the Board appreciated the work done about the COVID precautions for the live 
convention. 
 
Vote on motion:  Aye – Schultz, Porras, Rogers, Hillan, Guthrie, Robbins, and Butler.  Motion carried 7-0 in 
favor. 
 
UPDATES/ANNOUNCEMENTS/REPORTS: The Board received the following information:  
 

School Information – weekly agendas from the schools and the weekly BricksCenter 
newsletter.  Dr. Buffington indicated that they are working on some potential allowable 
end of year activities for students.  She said she would keep the Board updated. 

 
Upcoming Activities/Events – the latest list of upcoming activities/events.  

 
COMMENTS: From the administration, Peggy Buffington gave “shout out to the maintenance 
department” for all of their work on the parking lots and sidewalks at all of the school facilities.  Everything 
looked good, but the city was not in as good of shape, and she had worked with the city so the streets were 
safe and passible for the school buses.  She acknowledged Tim Krieg for receiving his doctorate degree.  She 
said she was “proud of him for that big step.”  She noted he had worked hard to achieve his goal and was 
“glad he was a part of the team.”  She thanked everyone for their hard work and noted they throw in a little 
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fun along the way.  She thanked her administrative assistants who deal with her schedule and requests, as 
well as Jon Mock and Chris King for all they do.  She noted that Chris King gets what she wants to 
accomplish and makes it come to fruition for the good of the students and staff.  She said they would be 
unveiling a project at the high school that she has wanted to do for ten years.  She extended her thanks and 
appreciation to Bill Longer for always being available to speak with her and noted he keeps the district in 
“good shape.”  Chris King was glad to see the students at the meeting and hearing their presentations.  He 
complimented Lauren Cicillian and her fellow cadets on their outstanding community service in helping 
those in need through the Hobart Food Pantry.  Bill Longer told the Board he was working on getting the 
title and the deed recorded for the new property purchase.  On a sad note, he mentioned that Cheryl Govert 
who worked in the Clerk-Treasurer’s Office at City Hall had passed away.  The pandemic was brought 
closer because her passing.  The Board and administrators expressed their condolences to her family.  Mr. 
Longer noted she was “a bright spot in the Clerk’s Office.”  Jon Mock echoed comments made and 
appreciated the efforts that went into the consideration of having school or not.  Safety always was the 
prime concern and can cause some late nights or early mornings.  He extended his congratulations to Dr. 
Krieg.  Ted Zembala also extended his congratulations to Tim Krieg on his Ph.D.  He enjoyed seeing the 
student presentations and noted they were making a difference in the Hobart community.  He 
complimented Dr. Buffington and all of her efforts of going way above in providing measures to protect 
students and staff during the COVID-19 pandemic.  Tim Krieg thanked everyone and noted that Dr. 
Buffington assisted him as he navigated through the process of selecting the school and then the 
coursework.  He did a lot of research on the history of public education and had meetings with 
superintendents who had ten or more years of experience.  Main areas of discussion centered on the same 
areas of concerns.  He said he liked the “Hobart Helping Hobart” saying and noted that the Joan Martin 
students were doing that also.  He appreciated all of the congratulations that he had received. 
 
From the Board, Rikki Guthrie thanked Chris King for setting up the meeting for her.  She indicated the 
student presentations were outstanding and the recognition was very deserving and noted, “That’s what 
Hobart is about” giving back and helping the community.  She extended her thanks to the administration 
“for making things bearable” and to everyone “for all your thoughts and prayers.”  Stu Schultz extended his 
congratulations to Tim Krieg and thanked everyone for all of the work they do.  He extended his 
compliments to Lauren Cicillian and the JROTC for what they are doing for the Hobart Food Pantry and to 
CJ and his team at Joan Martin School for supporting the Hobart Humane Society.  Frank Porras extended 
his congratulations to Dr. Krieg.  He enjoyed the presentations and wished Lauren Cicillian and the JROTC 
the best of luck with their mattress sale.  He noted he did not need a mattress but might need some sheets.  
Don Rogers expressed his appreciation for what everyone has done and the maintenance department for all 
of the snow mounds they had made with the snow removal.   Sandi Hillan noted it was refreshing “to have 
the student presentations” and jokingly commented how exciting Board policy was.  She thanked Mr. 
Longer, Mr. Mock, and Dr. Buffington for making the review easier for them.  Dr. Buffington noted that 
they have a good routine and meeting with Bill Longer prior to meeting with the Board makes everything a 
little easier.  She noted that Mr. Longer was a great Board Attorney.  Kelsey Black extended her 
congratulations to Dr. Krieg.  She appreciated the Joan Martin student’s social media presentation, especially 
for his age, and she thanked the JROTC through Lauren Cicillian for all that they do for the school and 
community.  She offered her thanks to Dr. Buffington and the Board for allowing students to attend school 
this year, and she was grateful for being able to do this.  In addition, she expressed her appreciation to Dr. 
Buffington and her team for making it possible.  Terry Butler commented that the Board also appreciated 
Dr. Buffington and her team.  Lauren Cicillian offered her congratulations to the Joan Martin Student 
Council and their presentation.  She appreciated the project and leadership they were showing at a young 
age.  She remembers being their age and where she is now as a senior and how much she has grown in that 
time.  She was grateful for all of the opportunities she has been afforded, especially with her upcoming 
graduation getting nearer.  In regards to JROTC, she thought the Junior Achievement Program was a good 
project but felt the Hobart Food Pantry was the right project to do this year because of the need of the 
community due to the pandemic.  Karen Robbins offered her congratulations to Dr. Krieg and she also 
offered her congratulations to Daniel Schultz for the continued success of his students.  She noted the Joan 
Martin presentation was “near and dear to her heart” because of the service that students provided.  There 
was some discussion about a possible cereal challenge for the food pantry.  President Butler indicated it was 
time to schedule a Board picture.  He told Bill Longer that he “looked very dapper this evening.” He 
commented on a law in the state legislature that would eliminate gun permits, and he had a lot of concerns 
about it.  He thought that they should still continue the issuance of gun permits and thought people should 
have training before being able to have a gun.  He noted that he took his kids to the shooting range in an 
effort quell their curiosity about guns.  He noted the “great job” the maintenance department did with snow 
removal.  The parking lots were clean, and it was the city streets where there were problems.  Dr. Buffington 
noted that corners were really bad.  She said that Monte White assisted a student driver who was stuck in the 
snow on 7th Street.  The student was only wearing shorts, a tank top, and flip flops so Monte pushed him 
out of the snow.  She noted that Mrs. Schoon did not listen to her and went to work, which is why the 
Administration Office parking area and sidewalk need to be cleared.  She did note that a lot of fuel was 
being used by the school district and the city due to the extraordinary weather conditions.  She extended 
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compliments to the Transportation Department, as well for checking that their routes were passable for 
student pick-ups.   
 
Since no one was in the audience, there were audience comments. 
 
ADJOURNMENT:  There being no further business to come before the Board, President Butler 
adjourned the meeting around 9:09 p.m. 
 
NEXT MEETING: The next regular session meeting is March 4, 2021.  
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